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Bayside Presbyterian Church  
Building Phases – for our present location of 1400 Ewell Road 

Vision II (Initial Construction):  1964 

Pastor:  Rev. John E. Johnson
Plot of land:  5 acres valued at $17,000; recorded in Deed Book 677, Page
602.  Was a gift from Norfolk Presbytery (now called Presbytery of Eastern
Virginia). 
Financed through the sale of $112,750 in bonds (mostly to church members)
offering interest of 5%; along with a bank loan of $60,000 at 6% interest.  Also
used the proceeds from the sale of the previous church building (intersection
of Bradford and Rutherford Roads) to Gospel Assembly Church for $30,000. 
Sale of old church took place March 3, 1964. 
Total indebtedness was about $255,000. 
Groundbreaking – August 18, 1963; Mrs. William Graham, Jr., President of the
Women of the Church (now called Presbyterian Women) turned the first
spadeful of dirt.  Total membership at that time: 227. 
William N. Stokes was the Chairman of the Building Committee; Virgil M.
Hopkins was the Associate Chairman of the Building Committee; J. A. Holland
was the Chairman of Finance; Williams & Tazewell were the Architects; J. L.
Smith Corp. was the General Contractor; Winebarger Corporation was in
charge of pews and pulpit furniture. 
Cornerstone laid on June 21, 1964 – the first Sunday we occupied the church 
Building dedicated on July 12, 1964

AsThe 1964 footprint was essentially a “T” shape (see picture below) – a smaller
Sanctuary in the middle with wings on either side for the classrooms/offices. The
Sanctuary had a capacity of about 420 on the main floor. It was not as large as it is
today – just the two main columns of benches, not four. The Sanctuary had a choir
loft but it was only accessible through a stairway in the Narthex. The only deviation
to this T-shape was the Fellowship Hall which jutted out from the wing on the Ewell
Road side of the building. The Fellowship Hall was then an open space in what we
currently use as partitioned class/meeting rooms opposite our current kitchen. There
were 18 classrooms. The office was where the Library is now, and the Minister’s
office was where the Bride’s room is now. The kitchen was next to the Boiler room in
the room where we now store tables and chairs. There was no air conditioning in
the building. There were only two sets of men’s/women’s bathrooms – one set in
each wing.  In viewing an aerial picture of the building, it appears that only the two
“inner” parking lots (closest to the church) were paved. 
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Groundbreaking –August 18, 1963

Church Dedication (July 12, 1964)
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Architectural  Description
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Construction Pictures
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